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Katherine:	 Welcome	everyone.	Welcome.	I'm	Katherine	Woodward	Thomas.	I	want	to	welcome	
you	to	your	happy	even	after	course.	To	our	first	cross	room,	the	principles	and	
practices	of	conscious	uncoupling.	We	are	so	very	grateful	to	have	you	here	with	us.	I'd	
like	to	begin	first	and	foremost	by	just	thanking	you	for	joining	us	on	behalf	of	myself,	of	
our	certified	conscious	uncoupling	coaches,	our	support	staff.	We	want	you	to	know	
that	we	feel	so	honored	to	have	you	here	with	us.	I'm	so	excited	about	the	possibilities	
your	participation	holds	for	deep	healing	and	heart	repair	and	true	liberation	with	a	
heart	that	is	unburdened	by	breakup	grief	and	fully	free	to	love	and	be	loved	again	in	
your	future.		

	 I'd	like	to	give	you	an	overview	of	what	we	are	going	to	be	covering	in	tonight's	call.	
Also,	I	want	to	remind	you	at	this	point	that	you	might	want	to	have	a	notebook	and	pen	
handy	because	you're	probably	going	to	want	to	take	some	notes	throughout	the	call.	
Tonight's	call	is	really	to	scoop	you	into	the	conscious	uncoupling	conversation.	We	can	
begin	to	bridge	the	gap	between	what	your	experience	might	be	in	this	moment	and	
these	last	few	weeks,	a	few	months,	or	even	few	years.	The	ideals	of	unconscious	
uncoupling	that	have	brought	us	here	together	tonight,	so	that	you	can	move	through	
your	breakup	experience	in	the	center	of	your	wisdom,	in	your	strength,	and	in	a	way	
that	ultimately	will	be	generative	of	a	more	positive	future	for	yourself	and	for	everyone	
that's	been	impacted	by	your	breakup.		

	 Tonight	we're	going	to	be	talking	about	the	origins	of	breakup	shame.	We're	going	to	
start	to	see	if	we	can	liberate	you	from	any	toxic	feelings	that	you	might	be	struggling	
with	of	social	humiliation	or	inferiority	or	embarrassment.	We're	going	to	be	helping	
you	to	discover	why	breakups	are	actually	so	hard	on	the	heart.	You	can	begin	to	make	
sense	of	your	experience.	We're	going	to	also	start	to	grasp	these	critical	keys	that	are	
going	to	allow	you	to	eventually	be	able	to	say	that	you	turned	the	worst	thing	that	ever	
happened	to	you	into	the	absolute	best.	Not	just	for	yourself,	but	also	to	those	you	love.	
Our	hope	is,	in	this	first	week	of	the	course	that	you're	going	to	be	able	to	start	to	feel	
relief	from	the	tyranny	of	breakup	pain,	and	begin	to	catch	that	glimmer	of	light	that	
awaits	you	at	the	end	of	this	tunnel.		

	 Before	we	begin,	I	do	want	to	just	introduce	you	to	a	few	course	logistics.	We're	going	
to	be	spending	six	weeks	together	on	this	journey	of	hope	and	healing.	If	you've	not	yet	
listened	to	the	orientation	audio	you	will	find	it	right	there	on	the	homepage	of	your	
online	healing	community.	That	audio	is	about	half	an	hour	long.	It's	going	to	give	you	a	
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lot	of	logistics	to	help	orient	you	to	the	course.	I	want	to	encourage	you	to	listen	to	it	
even	if	you	feel	like	you	don't	have	time	or	you're	not	really	one	for	orientation	audios.	
It	is	going	to	give	you	a	lay	of	the	land.	It's	going	to	make	sure	that	you	don't	get	
distracted	by	all	the	details	of	the	course;	when	the	classes	are,	when	the	recreate	your	
life	support	circles	are.		

	 If	you're	coming	in	as	part	of	an	uncoupling	couple,	first	of	all	we	want	to	welcome	you.	
We're	so	happy	that	you're	here.	We've	also	made	a	special	15	minute	audio	orientation	
call	for	you	in	addition	to	the	regular	orientation	call.	Please	listen	to	both.	One	does	not	
replace	the	other.	The	uncoupling	couples	call	is	located	in	the	course	researches	
section	that	is	on	the	online	healing	community.		It's	just	going	to	give	you	some	
guidance	that	can	help	clear	up	any	potential	confusion	on	how	to	actually	be	in	the	
course	with	your	partner.		

	 The	bottom	line	is	that	by	registering	for	the	course	you	have	stepped	into	a	
tremendous	field	of	support,	of	care,	of	guidance,	of	healing.	No	matter	what	you	feel	
about	prayer,	I	want	you	to	know	that	we	here	behind	the	scenes;	myself	and	the	
coaches	and	our	support	staff,	we're	believers	in	visioning	and	prayer.	We	have	been	
praying	for	you.	As	you've	been	registering	for	the	course	we've	been	on	holding	you	on	
our	altars	and	in	our	thoughts	and	in	our	hearts	each	and	every	day.	Our	commitment	to	
you	is	deep	and	wide.	It	is	our	deepest	desire	to	hold	a	very	safe	space	for	you.	A	very	
soft	place	for	you	to	land.	As	well	as	to	be	really	a	resource	for	you	on	how	you	can	
navigate	the	moments	that	are	overwhelming	or	hard	or	confused,	in	a	way	that's	going	
to	really	deliver	you	to	the	other	side	of	this	so	that	you	can	have	a	healthy	and	a	
conscious	completion.			

	 Not	only	do	you	have	me,	but	you	have	this	whole	team	that's	really	up	underneath	you	
and	supporting	you.	I'd	like	to	introduce	you	to	just	a	few	of	those	people	right	now.	
There	are	five	senior	coaches	who	are	supporting	this	course.	We	have	our	lead	coach,	
Lena	Shanklin.	We	also	have	senior	coach,	Jeanie	Bird-Romero.	Senior	coach,	Pram	
McLeaden.	Senior	coach,	Melissa	Monohan.	Senior	coach,	Janet	Weber.	You	can	find	all	
of	them	listed	on	the	coach	directory	that's	right	there	on	the	homepage	of	the	online	
healing	community	if	you	want	to	connect	with	them	personally.	In	this	moment	they're	
all	here	with	us	so	I	did	ask	Lena	if	she	would	just	come	on	and	say	hello	to	you.	Hi	Lena.	

Lena:	 Hi	everyone.	Welcome.	Just	want	to	really	open	ourselves	wide	to	you	to	let	you	know	
that	my	team,	my	coaching	team,	we've	been	working	with	Katherine	a	long	time.	We	
are	especially	honored	and	privileged.	This	is	a	journey	of	discovery	and	healing.	It	takes	
a	lot	of	courage	and	there's	willingness	to	take	a	stand,	to	end	and	transform	the	ending	
of	a	relationship	with	integrity	and	deep	respect	and	honor.	It	is	our	honor	to	be	really	
up	under	you	and	be	supporting	you	as	you	come	together	for	this	next	six	weeks	that	
are	going	to	be	extraordinary.	Thank	you.	Welcome	everybody	and	thank	you	Katherine.		
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Katherine:	 Your	welcome.	Thank	you	Lena.	You're	going	to	get	to	know	our	coaches.	In	just	a	
moment	I'm	going	to	tell	you	the	different	ways	you	can	be	connecting	with	them.	One	
of	them	is,	let's	see,	if	you	open	the	tab	in	the	menu	bar	that	says	...	This	is	too	complex	
for	you.	We	have,	actually,	a	lot	of	coaches,	but	a	lot	of	them	are	in	training.	There's	a	
private	group	for	coaches	in	training.	They're	just	in	the	public	spaces	of	our	online	
community	site.	Many	of	them	are	here.	They	are	the	coaches	who	are	coming	into	the	
upcoming	training.	Or	they're	the	coaches	who	just	finished	the	conscious	uncoupling	
coach	training	and	now	they're	in	the	more	advanced	program.	They're	here	as	well,	
supporting	you	and	giving	you	their	support	and	love.		They're	learning,	they're	
listening,	they're	holding	a	deep	space	for	your	healing.		

	 We	also	have	an	opportunity	for	you	to	connect	with	our	five	senior	coaches	in	several	
places	online.	There's	the,	"Ask	Katherine	and	the	coaches	a	question,"	discussion	
thread	that	is	right	there	on	the	homepage.	If	you're	[inaudible	00:08:31]	throughout	
the	program.	Ask	the	coaches	and	myself	a	question	that	has	to	do	with	the	material	
that	we're	engaging.	There's	also	another	discussion	thread	called,	"The	Safety	Circle."	
That's	where	you	can	connect	with	them	just	to	share	your	story.	I	know	some	of	you	
are	so	heartbroken	and	needing	to	just	be	held	and	witnessed	in	your	stories.	That's	not	
necessarily	a	place	where	you're	going	to	get	coaching.	What	you	are	going	to	get	is	held	
and	witnessed	and	supported	and	loved	for	all	that	you're	going	through.		

	 Another	way	that	you	can	connect	with	the	coaches	are	on	the	30	minute	community	
engagement	calls	that	take	place	after	every	classroom.	Our	first	one	is	tonight	at	6:30	
Pacific	Time	tonight.	That's	where	you	get	the	opportunity	to	speak	with	other	course	
members.	Sometimes	I	will	be	leading	that.	Often	one	of	our	coaches	will	be	leading	it	
too.	That's	where	you	get	to	really	just	share	what's	opening	up	for	you	in	a	more	
personal	level	because	you	get	put	into	private	breakup	groups	where	you	can	share	
with	just	a	small	group	of	peers.		

	 Another	place	to	access	the	wisdom	and	support	of	our	coaches	are	in	those	two	one-
hour	live	recreate	your	life	support	circles,	that	we're	going	to	be	offering	twice	a	week.	
Wednesdays	at	5:00	PM	Pacific	and	Fridays	at	10:00	AM	Pacific.	All	the	information	
about	how	to	access	those	calls	are	right	there	on	the	homepage	at	the	online	healing	
community	in	the	Getting	Started	section.		

	 Again,	you	can	find	our	coaches	in	the	coach	directory	right	there	on	the	homepage.	All	
of	our	coaches,	by	the	way,	have	discounted	their	normal	private	session	fees	to	$125	
an	hour	for	the	duration	of	the	six	weeks	that	we're	together.		We're	here	for	you	in	a	
lot	of	different	ways	and	in	a	lot	of	different	capacities.	We	do	recognize	that	this	might	
be	one	of	the	most	challenging	periods	of	your	life.	We	also	know	that	grief,	particularly	
breakup	grief,	has	us	often	feel	very	alone.	Particularly	if	it's	grief	that's	gone	beyond	
the	few	weeks	that	our	friends	and	family	seem	to	have	the	tolerance	for	being	able	to	
hear	about	how	heartbroken	and	shattered	me	might	be,	and	how	many	obsessive	
thoughts	we're	thinking	or	how	many	struggles	we're	enduring.	We	understand	that	you	
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need	a	place	where	you're	safe	to	share	authentically,	everything	and	anything	that	you	
might	be	experiencing.		

	 You	are	also	joining,	in	addition	to	our	support	staff,	you're	joining	a	very	vibrant	
community	of	peers.	There's	about	200	of	you	from	various	places	of	the	world.	Want	to	
just	welcome	our	friends	from	Australia	and	from	Belgium	and	Canada.	If	you're	from	a	
country	and	you're	the	only	person	in	that	country	in	the	course,	I	want	to	welcome	you	
personally.	That's	Silvi	from	France.	I	want	to	welcome	our	friends	from	Germany	and	
Aguritza	from	Greece	and	Angela	from	Hong	Kong,	Joseph	from	Hungary,	Rita	from	Italy,	
Sonian	from	Malaysia,	Sophia	from	Mexico,	our	friends	in	the	Netherlands,	our	friends	
in	New	Zealand.	We	have	Lidia	from	the	Philippines.	Oh	goodness	I'm	going	to	say	your	
name	wrong,	from	Poland	we	have	Elvieta.	I	hope	I	said	that	right.	What	a	beautiful	
name.	Our	friends	from	Singapore	and	Anne	from	South	Africa,	welcome.	Our	friends	
from	the	United	Arab	Emirates.	I	was	just	in	Jordan	last	week	so	I	have	a	deep	fondness	
in	my	heart.	I'm	so	happy	you're	here.	Our	friends,	also,	from	the	United	Kingdom	and	
then	there	are	many	of	you	from	the	United	States	as	well.		Welcome,	welcome,	
welcome.		

	 We're	thrilled	because	we	know	the	power	of	this	work	to	transform	even	the	most	
difficult	and	challenging	of	situations.	Wherever	you	are	in	the	process	of	coming	to	a	
place	of	completion	and	peace	about	a	relationship	that	is	ending	or	has	ended.	
Whether	you're	in	the	midst	of	that	breakup,	whether	you	broke	up	with	someone	long	
ago,	maybe	months	or	even	years,	or	sometimes	even	decades	ago,	and	you're	still	not	
quite	complete	with	it	and	struggling	to	move	on.	Or	if	you're	just	thinking	about	
breaking	up	with	someone	you	love.	I	just	want	you	to	know	you're	in	the	right	place	
and	we're	very,	very	happy	to	have	you	with	us.		

	 We're	going	to	begin	our	classroom	in	a	way	that	we	always	will;	with	an	opening	
centering.	That	is	to	make	sure	that	we	are	coming	into	the	conversation	connected	
with	the	deepest	parts	of	ourselves	and	that	we	are	here,	attentive,	present,	open,	
curious,	undefended,	willing,	and	authentic.		

	 If	you	are	in	a	place	where	it	is	safe	for	you	to	do	so,	I	want	to	invite	you	to	close	your	
eyes	and	take	a	deep	breath.	You	could	breathe	all	the	way	down	into	your	hips.	Moving	
into	a	place	of	deep	listening	and	receptivity	as	if	you	could	open	your	inner	eyes	and	
listen	with	your	inner	ears.	Becoming	aware	of	all	of	the	feelings	and	sensations	in	your	
body.	Just	noticing	if	you're	holding	any	tension.	As	you	find	it,	just	letting	it	go.	Just	
stepping	back	in	this	moment	and	your	thoughts	and	your	feelings.	See	if	you	can	just	
place	your	awareness	in	this	deeper,	wider	center	within	you.	That	part	of	you	that	can	
begin	to	access	a	larger	perspective	on	what	you're	experiencing,	the	part	of	you	that	
can	see	the	overall	story	of	your	life	emerging.	This	particular	chapter	as	one	phase	of	
your	life,	in	the	part	of	you	that	can	recognize	truth	that	can	sense	into	what	your	next	
right	steps	are.	That	even	in	the	midst	of	great	pain,	turmoil,	and	change	you	can	always	
have	access	to	this	place	within	you	that	has	the	ability	to	discern	with	great	wisdom.	



  
 

 

 

 
Happy Even After 2017 - Day 01    Page 5 of 24 

  
(c) 2017 Katherine Woodward Thomas, MFT	

This document may not be reproduced for any purpose without written permission of its author.	
www.ConsciousUncoupling.com 

 

Where	you	need	to	go,	what	you	need	to	do,	what	you	need	to	see,	what	needs	to	
change.	Everything	that's	going	to	be	able	to	help	you	to	evolve	your	life	towards	all	that	
is	good	and	wholesome,	healthy	healing	and	true.		

	 Again,	just	taking	a	deep	breath	all	the	way	down	into	your	hips.	Recognizing	your	
presence	here	today	as	answered	prayer.	Recognizing	this	class	as	life's	answer	to	you,	
to	bring	you	support	and	guidance,	direction	and	clarity,	to	help	you	heal	from	this	
disappointment,	and	to	help	you	find	your	way	home	to	the	deepest	center	of	love	that	
you	have	within	you.	Recognize	that	your	presence	here	is	a	request	to	life.	To	help	you	
to	evolve	in	the	ways	that	you	need	to.	So	that	you	can	know	beyond	a	shadow	of	a	
doubt	that	next	time	you're	going	to	be	healthier.	That	next	time	you're	going	to	be	
wiser	and	more	equipped,	so	that	you	can	trust	yourself	to	never	make	the	same	
mistakes	again.	Recognizing	that	your	presence	here	is	reflective	of	this	deep	desire	that	
you	have	for	life	to	mend	your	heart	and	your	soul	in	ways	that	are	going	to	make	you	
stronger	moving	forward.	More	capable	of	loving	in	an	authentic,	healthy,	wholesome	
way.		In	the	aftermath	of	this	experience.		

	 Just	softening	into	this	sense	of	gratitude	that	life	has	led	you	here.	It's	taking	you	by	the	
hand	to	lead	you	to	the	beautiful	future	that	is	waiting	for	you	on	the	other	side	of	this	
experience.	Even	though	you	might	not	be	able	to	sense	into	or	to	feel	that	future	yet,	
just	allowing	yourself	to	simply	sense	into	its	existence.	Even	in	this	moment,	stretching	
yourself	to	imagine	that	you	could	laugh	freely	again.	That	you	could	trust.	That	you	
could	open	wide	your	heart	to	another	human	being.	That	you	could	feel	deeply,	deeply	
happy	having	learned	your	lessons	and	integrated	your	growth.	May	this	future	be	so	for	
us	all,	and	so	it	is,	and	so	it	shall	be.	Amen.		

	 Everyone,	I	would	love	to	give	each	of	you	or	whoever	feels	moved.	We're	not	going	to	
be	able	to	hear	from	all	of	you,	but	whoever	would	like	to	say	hello	to	raise	your	hand.	
I'm	going	to	tell	you	how	to	do	that	in	just	a	moment.	How	to	raise	your	hand	virtually	in	
our	online	learning	community	here.	Before	we	open	the	lines	for	sharing	I	have	a	few	
things	that	we	want	to	go	over	that	will	contextualize	how	we	want	to	be	sharing	with	
each	other.	Conscious	uncoupling	is	really	organized	[inaudible	00:19:53]	high	set	of	
ideals,	which	I	know	that	spoke	to	the	hearts	of	each	and	every	one	of	you.	That	is	why	
you're	here.		

	 It	is	an	unusual	breakup	that	is	characterized	as	gestures,	as	goodwill,	and	generosity,	
and	respect.	For	those	who	are	separating	are	really	striving	to	do	so	in	a	way	that	
minimizes	damage	to	ourselves,	to	each	other,	and	of	course,	to	our	children	if	we	have	
them.	As	well	as	to	create	more	agreements	and	structures	moving	forward	that	are	
going	to	set	everyone	up	to	win	in	the	aftermath	of	this	transition.	Many	of	us	who	grew	
up	in	the	war	zones	of	our	parents,	nasty	contentious	divorce,	or	even	those	of	us	who	
suffered	greatly	as	the	recipient	of	hostility	and	animosity	by	the	person	we	have	broken	
up	with.	Or	those	of	us	who	had	very	bad	breakups	in	the	past	and	know	how	horrible	
this	can	go.	We	know	that	this	is	no	small	matter.		
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	 Although	it	might	sound	simple	enough	to	transition	out	of	our	relationship	in	a	way	
that's	kind	and	considerate	and	just	decent,	that	which	we	might	call,	an	amicable	
breakup.	The	actual	doing	of	it	can	be	very	challenging.	We	human	beings	are	not	
necessarily	designed	for	separation.	We're	going	to	talk	more	about	that	a	little	later	in	
the	call.	In	fact,	breakups	are	often	experienced	as	deep,	deep	trauma	for	many	of	us.	
Trauma	with	a	capital	T,	in	a	way	that	can	actually	bring	out	the	worst	of	us.	We	can	be	
very	overwhelmed	by	anxiety	and	feelings	of	fear.	To	stay	away.	To	choose	to	have	a	
conscious	uncoupling.	To	be	vigilant	in	our	attempts	at	being	self-responsible.	To	have	
an	ideal	of	generating	respect	and	goodwill	and	generosity	instead	of	hostility	and	
animosity.			

	 To	do	this,	not	in	a	way	by	we're	going	to	go	into	denial	of	how	victimized	we	feel	or	
how	angry	we	might	be,	or	the	fantasies	of	revenge	we	might	have,	but	by	learning	how	
to	work	with	these	feelings	in	a	way	that's	going	to	harness	their	inherent	energies	for	
positive	change.	I	just	want	to	acknowledge	that	that's	extraordinary.	Because	these	big	
feelings	of	anger	and	hostility,	rage,	hatred,	they're	actually	the	energies	of	change.		

	 One	thing	is	for	sure,	there	might	be	a	lot	of	uncertainty	in	your	life	right	now,	but	this	
one	thing	is	certain.	You	are	going	to	be	changed	by	this	experience.	Whether	you	
change	for	the	better	or	for	the	worse	is	your	call	to	make.	Breakups	are	a	crossroads.	
Many	people	go	on	to	live	a	lesser	life	in	the	aftermath	of	the	heartbreak	you	might	be	
experiencing.	Many	also	change	for	the	better.	They	change	in	a	way	that	empowers	
them	to	live	an	expanded	and	enhanced	life.	To	grow	in	ways	that	they	never	would	
have	grown	before.		

	 Just	by	putting	yourself	into	this	course,	I	know	that	you	have	chosen	that	latter.	That	by	
joining	with	us	you	have	taken	a	stand	to	affirm	a	positive	future	for	yourself	and	others	
in	spite	of	whatever	you're	going	through	right	now.	To	help	you	find	your	way	through	
this	dark	night	of	us	all	keeping	your	soul	intact	and	your	heart	on	course	for	a	full	
recovery,	I	want	to	be	sharing	with	you	the	conscious	uncoupling	principles	and	
perspectives	that	we're	going	to	be	inside	of.	These	are	not	something	that	we	would	
expect	of	each	other.	These	are	something	that	we	are	aspiring	to.		

	 I've	created	a	document	that	is	right	there	on	the	homepage	of	your	online	healing	
community	called	the	conscious	uncoupling	principles	and	perspectives.	There	are	six	of	
them	that	I	actually	want	to	go	through	with	you	right	now.	These	are	the	frameworks	
of	our	thinking.		

	 Principle	number	one.	You	don't	have	to	write	them	down	because	they're	all	written	
out	for	you.	You	can	just	print	it	out	if	you	like.	We	unleash	an	unlimited	amount	of	
creativity	and	power	to	heal	and	to	transform	by	becoming	willing	to	relinquish	
victimization	and	to	take	full	responsibility	for	our	part	in	the	breakup.	The	point	of	
power	rests	outside	of	victimization.	This	is	a	huge	one.	If	you	feel	victimized	just	know	
that	that's	normal.	This	is	not	something	that	comes	organic	to	most	of	us.	However,	
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even	though	others	may	have	behaved	poorly,	even	though	they	may	have	actually	
victimized	us	and/or	our	children	if	we	have	them,	by	poor	choices	or	hurtful	actions,	we	
unleash	a	tremendous	amount	of	power.	We	catapult	our	own	development	beyond	
painful	patterns,	places	where	we've	gotten	stuck	in	the	impasse	and	relationships	and	
access	the	power	to	generate	a	positive	future.		

	 When	we're	willing	to	commit	to	creating	a	more	positive	dynamic	by	owning	our	part	in	
things.	Even	if	the	collusion	in	the	toxic	dynamics	was	actually,	largely	invisible,	which	
many	of	them	were.	Like,	we	withheld	our	truth	or	we	turned	away	from	our	knowing.	
We	were	people	pleasing,	we	were	giving	our	power	away.	These	are	the	passive	ways	
that	we	actually	set	ourselves	up	for	these	kinds	of	toxic	breakdowns	that	can	happen.	
You	want	to	own	that.	You	want	to	see	that.	It's	just	a	principle	to	be	standing	in.	We're	
going	to	be	looking	to	get	you	outside	of	victimization.		

	 Number	two.	The	intentions	that	we	hold	and	our	willingness	to	take	actions	and	make	
choices	that	are	consistent	with	these	intentions	are	what	will	determine	what	is	
possible	in	our	future.	If	you	notice,	if	you	got	online,	you	were	invited	to	say	what's	
your	intention	for	the	course.	There's	a	couple	of	other	places	you're	going	to	be	invited	
to	create	an	intention.	Our	stand	is,	is	that	our	past	circumstances	and	our	present	
circumstances	do	not	determine	what	is	possible	in	our	future.	Where	we	may	currently	
be	challenged	and	troubled,	we	actually	...	The	power	to	find	our	way	to	a	more	positive	
future	by	setting	very	clear	intensions	and	by	living	in	alignment	with	these	intentions.	
There's	no	fixed	future	out	there.	You	might	be	feeling	dismal	about	your	future	in	this	
moment,	but	our	stand	is	that	there's	no	fixed	future.	That	we're	constantly	generating	
the	future	by	how	we're	interpreting	and	responding	to	whatever	is	happening.		

	 I	said	you	were	the	authors	of	our	own	experience	and	we	are	the	active	agents	in	how	
thing	unfold.	We	do	our	best	to	not	be	at	the	effect	of	someone,	to	might	be	holding	a	
lesser	consciousness	in	that	moment.	We	are	the	driving	force	in	how	this	is	going	to	go.	
We	want	to	be	responding	in	ways	that	are	generative	of	a	more	positive	future	for	all	
involved.		

	 Okay,	principle	number	three.	True	completion	of	a	wounding	or	violation	only	happens	
when	an	amends	of	equal	or	greater	value	is	made.	This	is	going	to	take	a	little	time	to	
wrap	ourselves	around,	but	we're	looking	at	the	principles	of	what	creates	true	
completion	for	you,	that's	going	to	actually	set	you	free	of	any	kind	of	heartbreak	and	
any	kind	of	deep	seeded	regret	that	could	linger.	We're	going	to	be	looking	at	how	...	
You	know,	an	offer	of	an	apology	is	beautiful,	but	apologies	alone	are	actually	
insufficient	to	ride	along.	Many	deep	seeded	wounds	can	really	only	be	healed	by	an	
amends	that	demonstrates	true	repentance	and	true	transformation.	You	may	or	may	
not	be	able	to	get	an	apology	or	even	experience	an	amends	from	your	former	partner,	
but	the	amends	that	we're	going	to	be	focusing	on	the	most	are	the	amends	that	you	
make	to	yourself	to	do	things	differently	from	now	on.		
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	 We're	going	to	be	talking	a	lot	about	how	we	can	actually	make	significant	changes	in	a	
way	that	will	actually	liberate	you	on	the	other	side	of	this.		

	 Principle	four.	We	do	our	best	to	minimize	the	damage	done	to	ourselves,	to	our	former	
partner,	and	to	our	children	if	we	have	them,	and	strive	to	leave	all	involved	whole	and	
complete,	rather	than	broken	and	needlessly	harmed.	Breakups	are	a	litmus	test	of	
character.	They	will	tempt	even	the	most	spiritually	advanced	of	us	to	behave	in	ways	
that	are	just	characteristically	mean	spirited	or	nasty	or	filled	with	a	certain	desire	for	
revenge	and	the	impulse	to	hurt	the	person	who	has	hurt	us.	Rather	than	react	in	the	
most	primitive	and	fear	based	parts	of	ourselves	we	do	our	best	to	respond	to	what's	
happening	in	emotionally	balanced	and	generative	ways.	We	also	do	our	best	to	
preserve	the	love	that	originally	brought	us	together.		

	 Principle	number	five.	We	redefine	the	criteria	of	a	successful	union	by	valuing	all	that	
we've	gained	and	co-created	in	that	union,	whether	or	not	that	relationship	lasted	a	
lifetime.	We	challenge	the	current	cultural	happy	ever	after	assumption.	That	if	a	couple	
breaks	up	before	one	or	both	people	die	that	that	relationship	has	failed.	The	only	
failure	in	this	course	is	the	failure	to	willingly	refuse	to	do	the	right	thing	when	you	know	
it's	the	right	thing,	because	you're	withholding	that.	The	only	failure	is	to	not	do	your	
best	to	actually	show	up	fully	for	the	process.		

	 Principle	six.	We	recognize	that	our	relationship	belonged	not	only	to	us,	but	to	an	
extended	community	of	others	who	may	now	also	be	impacted	by	our	separation.	We	
consider	care	of	this	extended	community	of	family	and	friends	to	be	a	vital	aspect	of	
uncoupling	as	well.		

	 Those	are	some	of	our	core	principles	that	we're	going	to	be	working	inside	of.	We	also	
have	something	called	the	conscious	uncoupling	creed,	which	is	at	the	back	of	the	
conscious	uncoupling	book.	We	posted	it	in	our	resources	section.	I	encourage	you	to	
read	that	as	well	because	it	begins	to	outline	the	overall	philosophy	of	conscious	
uncoupling,	which	is	basically	that	no	matter	what	another	person	is	doing	or	has	done,	
that	no	one	has	the	power	to	determine	who	you	are	going	to	be	and	how	you	are	going	
to	respond.	We're	going	to	be	unpacking	that	for	the	next	several	weeks.	I	needed	to	
just	give	you	that	background	because	I	want	to	share	with	us	our	community	shared	
agreements.	You	also	have	these	posted	on	the	homepage	of	the	online	healing	
community.		

	 Because	I	have	taught	online	communities	for	probably	close	to	about	ten	years	now,	I	
have	learned	that	there	are	certain	things	that	actually	create	a	very	safe	container	for	
very	deep	transformation	to	occur	in	a	very	short	amount	of	time.	Because	of	that,	we	
created	these	agreements	to	help	to	guide	you	in	how	to	share	with	each	other.	There's	
a	very	big	difference	between	a	support	group	and	this	online	healing	community,	which	
is	actually	very	transformative	in	nature.	In	our	community	you're	going	to	be	learning	a	
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lot.	In	many	ways	it's	actually	a	learning	community.	You	might	have	noticed	I	actually	
called	it	learning	community	before.		

	 What's	going	to	allow	that	to	happen	is	a	particular	way	of	sharing	that's	going	to	create	
a	remarkable	amount	of	safety	and	cohesion.	These	again,	are	not	things	that	we	would	
expect	you	to	do	perfectly.	If	you	make	a	mistake	you	don't	get	thrown	out	of	the	
community.	We	just	will	steer	you	back	in	because	we	are	vigilant	to	keep	the	container	
clean	and	a	place	that's	going	to	be	really,	ultimately	to	your	benefit	in	being	able	to	
transform	your	life	in	the	program.		

	 These	agreements.	The	first	one	is,	I	agree	to	share	within	the	frameworks	of	the	
conscious	uncoupling	principles	and	perspectives.	That's	what	I	just	read	to	you.	To	
apply	my	current	challenges	to	the	teachings	that	are	being	engaged	in	the	course.		

	 The	second	one	is,	I	agree	to	keep	my	first	attention	on	my	own	process	of	healing	and	
transformation.	We	want	your	focus	on	you,	which	is	no	small	matter	because	very	
often	we	can	find	ourselves	easily	obsessing	about	the	other	person,	taking	their	
inventory,	trying	to	fix	what	we	think	is	broken	about	them.	The	agreement	that	we're	
inviting	you	to	make	is	that	you	keep	your	attention	on	you.	Even	as	it	relates	to	other	
course	participants,	that	rather	than	offering	advice	or	telling	other	people	what	you	
think	they	should	do,	that	you	just	are	here	for	you.	You	can	share	with	other	people	
what	touches	most	and	inspires	you,	but	we	have	a	lot	of	support	here.	It's	not	your	job	
to	take	care	of	other	participants.	It's	ours.		

	 Number	three	is,	I	agree	to	be	100%	responsible	for	my	own	wellbeing	for	the	duration	
of	the	course.	You	know,	if	you're	experiencing	really	difficult	emotions,	if	you	need	
extra	support,	we	can't	ready	your	mind.	We	need	you	to	let	us	know.	We're	here	for	
you.	If	you	need	some	referrals	or	some	extra	support	just	email	us	at	
support@happyevenaftercourse.com.	We	will	be	happy	to	give	you	a	referral.		

	 The	fourth	one,	I	agree	to	honor	the	confidentiality	of	my	course	mates	and	to	be	the	
guardian	of	safety	and	cohesion	in	the	course.	I	agree	to	keep	confidence	and	guard	the	
privacy	of	everyone	who	shares	and	to	not	reveal	the	identity	of	each	other.	For	many	
people	who	are	here	this	is	an	extremely	private	experience.	Even	listing	someone's	
post	and	putting	it	on	social	media	or	something	like	that	would	occur	as	a	violation.	
Even	if	you	didn't	share	their	name.	What	happens	here	in	our	community	needs	to	stay	
here	in	our	community.	Just	two	more.		

	 Number	five	is,	I	agree	to	refrain	from	networking	or	marketing	any	products	or	
services.	Again,	this	is	in	service	to	creating	trust	in	our	community.	It's	also	to	protect	
you.	You	don't	want	to	have	to	be	wearing	two	hats.	If	you're	trying	to	impress	people	
with	your	professional	face	you	don't	want	to	be	also	then,	trying	to	share	what's	
happening	personally.	I	remember	hearing	a	saying	from	Alcoholics	Anonymous	years	
ago,	"You	can't	save	your	ass	and	your	face	at	the	same	time."	You're	here	for	you.	We	
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have	a	networking	thread.	If	you	want	to	share	about	what	you	do	professionally	we'd	
love	to	learn	about	it,	but	only	in	that	one	area.	Also,	we	don't	want	other	people	
feeling	like	you	have	a	dual	agenda.	You	know,	we	want	to	keep	it	clean	with	each	other.	
We	are	here	for	each	other	for	one	sole	purpose,	and	that	is	just	to	heal	and	to	be	free.		

	 Okay,	and	then	the	final	one	is,	I	agree	to	share	in	the	live	classrooms	and	coaching	calls	
and	to	post	on	the	online	healing	community	only	when	I	am	alcohol	and/or	non-
prescription	drug	free.	I	think	that's	self-evident.	If	I	could	just	ask	all	of	you	to	press	one	
on	your	keypad,	which	will	then	show	me	that	you	are	in	agreement	with	these	shared	
agreements.	I	would	be	very,	very	grateful.	Just	press	one	on	your	keypad.	Press	one	on	
your	keypad.	That	is	like	raising	your	hand.	Thank	you	everyone.		Awesome,	beautiful.		
Thank	you	so	much.		

	 All	right.		Now	that	we've	gotten	all	the	parameters,	let's	hear	from	some	of	you.	Great.	
I'm	going	to	put	your	hands	down.	Beautiful.	Let's	hear	from	just	a	few	of	you.	Share	
your	name	and	the	city	that	you're	from,	what	drew	you	to	take	the	course,	and	if	you	
have	an	intention	for	the	course	we'd	love	to	hear	it.	Who	would	like	to	share?	Just	
press	one	on	your	keypad	if	you'd	like	to	say	hello.	Hi	Kathleen.		

Kathleen:	 Hello.		

Katherine:	 Hi.		

Kathleen:	 Hi.		I'm	from	Seattle.	I'm	here	because	I	dated	a	man	quite	a	few	years	back	during	my	
divorce	time	and	didn't	see	him	for	six	years.	When	I	saw	him	again	it	was	like	I	had	
never	ended	the	relationship.	I	had	a	lot	going	on	with	my	daughter	and	a	divorce	and	
taking	care	of	her.	I	realized	things	don't	just	happen	by	themselves.	I	loved	your	
comment	that	when	you	break	an	arm	you	align	it	and	fix	it,	you	don't	just	let	it	heal	
willy-nilly	and	hearts	are	like	that.	My	dad	has	been	married	five	times.	When	I	was	16	I	
thought,	the	fourth	divorce	...	I	never	acted	out.	I	just	thought,	"Wow	I	wonder	if	I'm	
supposed	to	work	with	kids	from	divorced	families	and	this	is	my	training."		

	 My	intention	out	of	this	course,	I've	been	divorced,	I	didn't	date	for	a	while.	I	dated	one	
man	recently	and	broke	up.	I'm	wanting	to	know	how	to	consciously	go	into	a	
relationship,	clear	my	past	because	I	realize	I	potentially	have	a	number	of	things	from	
my	history	and	I	may	be	using	this	work	to	help	others	in	the	future.	I	do	intuitive	
healing	and	energetic	and	balancing	and	movement	integration.	Just,	this	may	end	up	
being	part	of	my	whole	thing.	I	will	be	interested	in	hearing	about	your	help	[crosstalk	
00:40:37]	

Katherine:	 Oh	great.	Thank	you.	Well	Kathleen	welcome.	We're	so	happy	you're	here.		

Kathleen:	 Thank	you.		
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Katherine:	 Thank	you.		

Kathleen:	 Happy	to	be	here.		

Katherine:	 Thank	you	for	the	courage	to	speak	up,	be	the	first	one	to	share.	Thank	you	so	much.		

Kathleen:	 Mm-hmm	(affirmative)		

Katherine:	 Hi	Susan.		Susan	are	you	there?	

Susan:	 Hello?		

Katherine:	 Hi.		

Susan:	 Hi.		

Katherine:	 Welcome.		

Susan:	 Thank	you.	I'm	so	grateful	to	be	here.	You	have	no	idea.	I	participated	in	the	summit	
that	you	did.	My	husband	and	I	have	been	married	for,	will	be	21	years	in	June.	We	have	
really	been	separated,	even	though	we're	still	living	together	for	...	Oh	god,	so	many	
years	I	can't	even	count.	So	many	years.	We	tried	to	get	divorced	about	four	years	ago	
and	we	simply	couldn't	agree	on	how	to	do	it.	It	sent	me	into	a	pretty	bad	place	of	
staying	even	though	I	needed	to	be	gone,	and	staying	for	my	kids	and	all	those	lovely	
things.	We're	finally	doing	this.	While	he	is	not	participating	with	me,	he	is	supportive	of	
my	doing	it.	Your	summit	was	amazing.	Through	it	I	connected	with	Rosalyn	from	Child	
Center	Divorce.	She	was	able	to	really	help	me	create	a	container	for	how	we	told	our	
girls.	We	have	two	daughters.		

Katherine:	 Oh	beautiful.		

Susan:	 My	husband	struggled	along	the	way,	but	at	the	end	of	it	he	actually	said	to	me,	"That	
was	priceless."	We	spent	12	hours	on	a	Saturday	creating,	literally,	a	script	of	how	we	
would	present	this	to	our	teen	aged	daughters.	Even	though	we	have	knocked	down,	
drug	out	throughout	it,	we	came	out	really	on	the	same	page.	On	Sunday	we	presented	
it	to	them	and	our	18	year	old	said,	"I'm	so	proud	of	you	for	doing	this.	I	know	how	hard	
this	must	have	been	for	you."	

Katherine:	 Oh	my	gosh.	That's	amazing	Susan.		You	know,	one	of	the	things	that	we	want	to	
encourage	people	to	do	is	to	share	resources.		You	might	want	to	post	Rosalyn	[crosstalk	
00:43:18].		

Susan:	 It	was	extraordinary.		
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Katherine:	 You	might	want	to	post	that	in	the	networking	section.	Also,	if	you	created	that,	we	also	
have	a	section	called	Pearls	of	Wisdom.	I	don't	know	if	you	want	to	share	that,	but-	

Susan:	 I	would	be	happy	to.		

Katherine:	 -to	see	what	you're	...	Please	do.		

Susan:	 I	would	be	happy	to	because	it	worked	so	well.	I	have	to	say,	the	way	I	describe	it	is,	I	
say	that	I'm	conscious	uncoupling	by	myself.	I'm	one	hand	clapping.	Even	though	I'm	
exhausted	...	I	mean,	I'm	exhausted.	I	have	to	say,	it's	worth	its	weight	in	gold.	I	haven't	
even	begun,	technically,	the	course.		

Katherine:	 Awesome.	Thank	you.		

Susan:	 It's	already	amazing.	Thank	you.		

Katherine:	 Aw,	thank	you	Love.	Thank	you	so	much.	Thank	you	so	much	to	everyone	who's	raised	
your	hand.	I	just	noticed	the	time.	We	have	so	much	that	I	want	to	share	with	you	
tonight.	I'm	going	to	keep	moving	on.	Hopefully	we're	going	to	get	a	chance	to	hear	
from	some	of	you	later	on.	We	have	Saturday,	is	your	time.	It's	all	about	you.	I	don't	
have	any	points	to	teach,	it's	all	integration,	it's	all	about	you	sharing,	saying	hello,	
getting	coaching.	I	apologize	for	having	to	put	some	hands	down	now,	but	we'll	try	and	
get	to	you	in	a	little	bit.		

	 I	want	to	move	into	our	content	a	little	bit	for	tonight.	I	want	to	begin	our	journey	of	
processing	the	past	in	a	very	unlikely	place.	That	is,	with	our	future.	Back	in	1986	there	
were	two	social	psychologists,	two	women,	actually.	Dr.	Hazel-Marcus	and	Dr.	Paula	
Nurious.	They	began	experimenting	around	this	idea	of	the	possible	self,	what	they	
called	the	possible	self.	The	possible	self	being	how	one	experiences	one's	self	at	any	
given	time.	The	possible	self	being	this	self	of	the	future.	They	gathered	30	people	who	
were	going	through	either	a	bad	breakup	or	the	death	of	a	loved	one.	By	the	way,	
studies	show	that	those	who	go	through	a	bad	breakup	are	having	the	exact	same	brain	
chemistry	as	someone	who's	enduring	the	death	of	a	loved	one.	They	were	accurate	to	
just	join	these	two	groups	together.		

	 I	know	some	of	you	are	not	surprised	by	that	finding.	They	studied	the	recoveries	of	
these	people.	They	divided	the	group	into	two	groups,	one	group	had	a	good	recovery	
and	one	group	had	a	bad	recovery.	Excuse	me,	this	is	me	with	my	laryngitis.	I'm	doing	
the	best	I	can.	So	sorry	everyone.	I'm	going	to	stop	apologizing.	They	gave	people	a	
questionnaire	that	asked	them	to	describe	themselves.	The	questionnaire	asked	them	to	
describe	both	the	self	in	their	present,	their	now	self,	and	the	self	of	their	future,	their	
possible	self.	They	wanted	to	understand	how	much	...	The	sense	that	we	have	of	
ourselves	is	actually	creating	the	life	that	we	have.	The	present	self,	pretty	much	what	
they	found	is	all	30	people	had	the	same	descriptors.	"I'm	sad,	I'm	alone,	I'm	a	failure,	
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I'm	not	wanted."	The	future	self	had	two	different	ways	to	go.	The	future	self	of	some	
people	was,	"I'll	always	be	alone,	I'm	never	going	to	love	again,	I'll	never	be	happy	
again."	Or,	more	hopefully,	"I'm	going	to	get	through	this,	I'm	going	to	be	happy	once	
again,	I'm	going	to	learn	from	my	mistakes,	I	will	come	to	love	and	be	loved	in	a	
healthier,	happy	way	in	my	future,	not	just	in	spite	of	this	experience,	but	in	many	ways	
because	of	it."		

	 What	they	found	is	that	pretty	much	everyone	described	their	now	selves	in	that	
language	of	sorrow	or	aloneness	or	resentment	or	weakness.	Largely,	these	very	
negative	terms.	Those	people	who	did	not	recover	well,	who	ended	up	suffering	from	
what	we	psychologists	will	now	call,	complicated	grief,	or	prolonged	grief,	people	who	
went	on	to	live	that	doomed-down	lesser	life	in	the	aftermath	of	a	heartbreak.	You	
never	really	opened	up	again.	Who	didn't	go	on	and	date	other	people.	Who	never	
really	recreated	their	lives	in	ways	that	was	as	meaningful	as	the	life	that	they	lost.	
These	were	the	people	who	tended	to	describe	themselves	in	future	terms	of	
hopelessness.	However,	the	good	recovery	respondents,	those	who	went	on	to	heal	
quickly,	who	bounced	back,	who	created	lives	that	were	really	beautiful	and	meaningful,	
had	possible	future	selves	that	were	healthy	and	happy,	creative,	wealthy,	loved.	Even	
though	they	didn't	feel	that	way	as	they	were	going	through	the	crisis,	and	had	no	
access	to	feeling	that	kind	of	hope,	on	some	level	they	were	living	into	that	future.	That	
manifest	as	a	good	recovery.		

	 I	think	this	is	an	amazing	study,	which	really	demonstrates	to	the	point.	This	point	of	
how	critical	it	is	to	have	this	vibrant	possible	self	that	can	pull	us	forward	into	a	future.	
As	we're	beginning	the	course	we	want	to	start	with	the	awareness	at	how	important	it	
is	to	cultivate	a	positive	future	self.	Even	in	the	midst	of	what	you're	going	through.	Few	
things	in	life	will	have	this	question,	or	own	core	value,	or	our	own	worthiness	to	love	
and	be	loved	more	than	a	breakup	will.	Our	sense	of	value	as	a	person	during	a	breakup	
can	be	really	shaken	to	the	core.	Much	of	the	projection	of	that	negative	future	is	then	
generated	from	this	core	shame	that	can	stay	with	us.	That	a	breakup	can	actually	
exacerbate	or	evoke,	that	shame	will	occur,	often,	as	feelings	of	inferiority,	or	
humiliation,	social	embarrassment,	that	can	overcome	us	at	the	end	of	a	relationship.		

	 The	loss	of	a	relationship	in	and	of	itself	where	[inaudible	00:50:16]	the	worst	thing	that	
could	possibly	happen	on	a	social	level.	Just	wonder	if	anybody	that	wants	to	press	one	
on	their	keypad	if	you	know	what	I'm	talking	about.	There's	the	grief	of	losing	this	
person,	losing	the	structure	that	has	been	your	home	and	your	family,	or	your	safe	
space.	There's	also	the	loss	of	space	that	a	breakup	will	bring	to	us	where	we	feel	
humiliated	and	socially	embarrassed.	Okay.	A	lot	of	you	know	what	I'm	talking	about.	A	
lot	of	hands	are	going	up.		

	 I	want	to	talk	about	how	toxic	shame	is.	The	thing	about	shame	is	that	it	actually	has	the	
unfortunate	effect	of	lowering	our	expectations	for	a	positive	future.	Meaning,	that	the	
more	shame	you're	feeling	about	your	breakup,	the	greater	your	chance	of	not	
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recovering	well	from	it.	I	want	the	opportunity	to	talk	about	breakup	shame	and	to	
begin	to	challenge	some	of	the	premises	upon	which	breakup	shame	is	founded.	Much	
of	the	horror	of	a	breakup	is	the	insult	to	our	expectations	about	how	this	story	was	
supposed	to	go.	You	thought	you	were	going	to	spend	your	life	together.	You	thought	
that	you	were	already	home.	That	you	didn't	have	to	start	all	over	again.	You	were	
already	in	your	safe	space.	Falling	short	of	that	happy	ever	after	goal	of	romantic	love,	
that	pretty	much	all	of	us	have	come	to	anticipate	as	the	goal	of	love,	is	automatically	
felt	as	a	deep,	deep	failure.	That	easily	just	fills	us	with	a	sense	of	shame	at	the	end	of	a	
relationship.		

	 Our	collected	story	about	love,	pretty	much	is,	that	if	a	romantic	relationship	ends	for	
any	reason,	other	than	one	or	both	people	dies,	that	that	relationship	is	a	failure.	We	
really	don't	have	any	stories	that	we	can	point	to	in	our	culture	that	show	an	honorable,	
happy	ending	of	a	longterm	relationship	or	of	an	important	love	affair.	Where	two	
people	can	celebrate	the	end	of	their	union	and	honor	all	that	we've	created	between	
them,	in	this	dignified	way	of	releasing	each	other	to	go	forward	and	find	happiness	
from	here	with	new	love.	Where	they	forgive	each	other,	they	forgive	themselves,	and	
they	bless	their	time	together	as	time	well	spent.		

	 Cultural	anthropologist,	Ruth	Benedict,	defined	shame	as	very	distinct	from	guilt.	I	think	
some	of	us	have	heard	this	before.	"Guilt	is	when	we	feel	bad	about	something	that	
we've	done,	but	shame	is	when	we	feel	very	bad	about	the	essence	of	who	we	are."	On	
a	deeper	level	what	Ruth	Benedict	was	talking	about	is	that	guilt	is	something	that	we	
feel	when	we	violate	our	own	inner	sense	of	values,	our	own	inner	code	of	ethics.	
Shame	is	what	we	feel	when	we	violate	the	external	rules	and	regulations	that	are	
expected	of	us	by	others.	Others	in	our	family,	others	in	our	culture.	That	leaves	us	
feeling	inferior.	We	can	feel	the	negative	judgements	of	people	even	when	they're	
trying	to	mask	those	kinds	of	negative	judgements.		

	 The	ideal	that	you	and	I,	and	pretty	much	everyone	that	we	know	in	the	Western	world	
is	pretty	captivated	by,	that's	driving	these	covert	expectations,	is	created	from	this	
happily	ever	after	myth.	At	the	end	of	my	own	marriage	when	I	felt	this	sense	of	
humiliation	and	social	embarrassment,	I	got	curious	about	it.	I	actually	was	having	a	
very,	on	one	level,	honorable	experience	with	my,	now,	former	husband	Mark.	In	the	
moment,	through	many	discussions,	we	did	what	we	felt	was	the	right	thing	to	do.	
Between	us,	it	had	a	certain	sense	of	honor.	The	social	shame	was	occurring	to	me	as	
some	kind	of	curiosity.	I	began	to	wonder,	"What's	sinking	me?	What	is	the	standard	
that	I	am	holding	myself	accountable	to	that	might	not	be	my	own?"		

	 I	started	to	research	the	happy	even	after	myth.	Happy	ever	after	myth,	sorry	I've	
recreated	the	term	here.	I	realized	and	I	discovered	that	it	was	created,	believe	it	or	not,	
in	Venice,	Italy	about	400	years	ago.	At	a	time	when	the	life	span	was	less	than	40	years	
of	age.	It	wasn't	because	people	died	at	the	age	of	40.	People	lived,	often,	until	their	
60's,	but	what	was	happening	in	Venice	at	the	time	is	that	half	the	children	were	dying	
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by	the	age	of	16.	You	see,	cultural	myth's	comes	out	of	what's	happening	in	the	culture.	
It	was	one	other	thing	that	was	happening	in	Venice,	Italy	at	that	time	that	really	
impacted	people	and	the	birth	of	this	myth.	That	had	to	do	with	the	class	structure	of	
the	day,	which	was	really	oppressive.	The	majority	of	Venetians	were	born	into	dire	
poverty	and	they	had	no	hope	of	ever	getting	out	of	poverty.	In	fact,	there	was	even	a	
law	on	the	books	that	forbid	a	noble	person	from	marrying	a	commoner.	There	was	this	
collective	sense	of	futility	on	a	financial	economic	level.		

	 If	you	look	at	happy	ever	after,	it	always	involves	upward	mobility.		The	answer	to	all	of	
your	problems,	great	abundance.	Proper	is	marrying	into	royalty.	Marriage	took	on	this	
archetypal	rescue	ideology	and	it	took	off	like	wildfire	at	the	day.	These	escapist	
fantasies	lifted	desperate	people	who	otherwise	really	had	no	hope	in	life.		

	 Somehow	over	the	years,	I	think	because	this	was	right	before,	was	kind	of	a	precursor	
to	when	romantic	love	took	hold	in	our	culture	as	the	reason	for	marrying	because	
before,	about	200	years	ago,	people	didn't	marry	for	love.	It	was	actually	considered	to	
be	very	unwise	to	do	so.	People	were	marrying	because	it	was	economically	a	viable	
thing	to	do.	It	was	about	property.	It	was	about	wealth.	Divorce	actually	became	a	sin	
around	the	year	1200.	Mostly	because	they	saw	that	divorce	was	not	good	for	the	
accumulation	of	wealth.	You	want	to	keep	people	stable.	You	want	to	keep	people	
together.	You	can't	be	moving	around	kingdoms	here	and	there.		

	 There's	a	cultural	context	to	these	myths,	is	what	I'm	wanting	us	to	see.	If	we	look	at	our	
culture.	Well,	the	happy	ever	after	myth	is	fading.	It	doesn't	really	hold	up	in	our	culture	
because	our	current	life	conditions	have	the	reality	that	over	40%	of	first	marriages,	
over	60%	of	second	marriages,	and	over	70%	of	third	marriages	end	in	divorce.	Whether	
you	like	that	statistic	or	you	agree	with	that	statistic,	you	know,	you	think	it's	a	good	
thing	or	it's	a	bad	thing,	that's	irrelevant.	The	truth	is,	that	very	few	of	us	are	going	to	
meet	and	marry	just	one	person	and	stay	with	that	person	for	the	rest	of	our	lives.	In	
fact,	studies	show	that	serial	monogamy	is	actually	the	new	norm.	The	largest	growing	
demographic	of	people	getting	divorced	are	people	over	50.	Why?	Because	lifespans	are	
longer.	Because	of	the	invention	of	Viagra	and	hormone	replacement	therapy,	so	that	
we're	sexually	vital	and	active	well	up	into	our	80's	and	maybe	even	90's.	We	have	
different	expectations.		

	 Most	of	us	are	actually	slated	to	have	two	or	three	significant	relationships	in	our	
lifetime.	That	is	the	new	norm,	which	also	implies	one	or	two	big	breakups	as	well.	The	
reality	of	our	times	is	very,	very	different	than	the	reality	of	the	people	who	were	born	
in	Venice,	Italy	400	years	ago,	that	gave	birth	to	that	ideal	and	that	standard.	In	an	age	
where	we	up-level	everything,	our	workout	routines,	our	child	rearing	practices,	our	
community	programs.	What	we're	now	being	invited	to	do	is	to	begin	retiring	these	
outdated	stories	about	the	goal	of	romantic	love	and	begin	to	consider	trading	in	these	
overly	simplistic	models	of	romantic	love.	Set	aside	these	escapist	fantasies	for	the	lives	
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that	we	wish	we	could	live	and	move	towards	this	wholehearted	vision	that's	relevant	to	
the	lives	that	we	actually	are	living.		

	 You	are	part	of	this	evolution.	In	this	course	you're	here	really,	not	because	you	don't	
believe	in	love,	but	you're	here	because	you	actually	are	a	fervent	believer	in	love.	
Because	you	are	an	evolutionary	at	heart	and	you	are	wiling	to	move	through	your	
breakup	in	a	way	that	is	loving	and	kind.	That	is	even	beyond	the	form	that	the	
relationship	takes.	We're	here	to	redefine	a	happy	ending.	Not	just	theoretically,	but	in	
our	lived	experience	to	the	best	of	our	ability.	That	happy	ending	includes	forgiving	what	
might	be	landing	for	us	on	an	emotional	level	as	something	that's	unforgivable	in	
ourselves	and	in	others.	You	might	be	learning	how	to	move	forward	with	hope	and	
goodwill	and	kindness	in	a	clear	conscience,	so	that	we	can	show	up	more	in	alignment	
with	our	true	ethics	and	values,	rather	than	just	reacting	to	the	overwhelming	emotions	
of	fear	or	anger	that	might	grip	us	in	any	given	moment.		

	 Most	of	all,	so	that	we	can	find	a	way	to	integrate	everything	that	we're	learning	from	
the	experience	of	this	transition,	in	a	way	that's	going	to	allow	us	to	transform	the	
trauma	of	loss	into	true	growth	and	deep	wisdom	and	lasting	maturity.	So	that	we	can	
love	and	be	loved	on	a	deeper	and	more	authentic	level	moving	forward	from	here.		

	 I	just	want	to	do	a	little	mindfulness	exercise	with	you.	I	just	want	to	invite	you	to	close	
your	eyes	for	a	moment	and	just	take	a	deep	breath	to	check	in	with	yourself.	Notice	for	
a	moment,	your	own	level	of	shame	that	you're	carrying	around	the	loss	of	your	
relationship,	if	any.	What	negative	judgements	of	others	might	be	you	perceiving?	That	
you	are	being	held	accountable	for	by	others?	What	standards	are	you	failing	to	meet?	
Whether	or	not	people	are	expressing	it	directly.	Who	do	you	think	is	judging	you?	What	
do	you	think	they're	judging	you	for?	How	do	you	respond	to	their	perceived	judgment?	
Do	you	try	and	hide	what's	happening	in	your	life	from	them?	Or	maybe	avoid	that	
person?	Maybe	minimize	their	importance	in	your	life?	Notice	if	you	hold	the	same	
values	yourself	as	you	think	that	others	are	imposing	upon	you.		

	 Do	you	agree	or	do	you	disagree	with	these	values?	Okay.	Just	opening	your	eyes	and	
making	some	notes	in	your	journal.	You	know,	our	connections	really	matter.	When	
you're	in	violation	of	what	we	think	others	expect	of	us,	we	will	often	feel	the	need	to	
hide	at	the	very	moment	when	we	need	support	the	most.	These	ideas	that	one	should	
stick	it	out	for	the	sake	of	the	kids,	or	that	it's	selfish	to	want	more	in	your	life,	or	that	
you	need	to	just	tough	it	out	through	the	rough	years,	or	maybe	your	whole	heart	and	
soul	is	just	singing	with	everything	that	you	have	that	you	need	to	come	radically	alive	
and	keep	your	gifts.	Or	you	need	to	end	these	toxic	dynamics	or	whatever	it	is.		

	 We	want	to	start	to	increase	our	awareness	about	what	we're	holding	ourselves	
accountable	to.	If	you're	trying	to	live	up	to	values	that	are	not	really	yours,	you're	going	
to	be	really	in	trouble	because	at	best,	you're	either	going	to	be	living	an	inauthentic	life	
or	at	worst,	you're	going	to	be	filled	with	shame	in	a	way	that	separates	you	from	the	
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love	and	the	support	that	others	might	actually	want	to	be	giving	to	you	at	this	time.	
This	is	no	time	to	hide.		A	lot	of	times	people	are	just	in	reaction	and	what	we're	
perceiving	is	their	judgements	is	them	just	dealing	with	their	own	grief.	Breakups	don't	
just	belong	to	the	people	in	the	relationship,	they	belong	to	the	community.	Particularly	
a	long	term	relationship	like	Susan	was	just	sharing	about.	There	are	other	people	who	
are	impacted.		

	 The	roots	of	the	word	shame	are	thought	to	derive	from	the	word	meaning,	to	cover.	
That	means	isolation	and	hiding.	This	is	not	a	time	for	you	to	be	hiding	from	people	in	
your	communities.	You	need	to	be	finding	safe	spaces	to	share.	I'm	awfully	grateful	that	
you	have	found	us	for	that	reason.		

	 Let's	talk	about	what	we're	up	against	in	making	the	decision	to	consciously	uncouple	
because	we	want	to	understand	the	forces	that	are	playing	upon	or	psyches	in	order	to	
have	a	choice	about	how	to	navigate	them,	how	to	work	with	them.	The	brain	goes	a	
little	crazy	or	a	lot	crazy	at	the	end	of	love.	For	example,	in	response	to	being	rejected	
by	a	lover	the	brain	actually	duplicates	the	chemistry	that	you	might	have	first	felt	when	
you	were	just	falling	in	love	with	that	person.	It	increases	desire	rather	than	decreases	
desire,	which	would	be	the	logical	thing	to	do.	The	brain	does	this	because	we	are	all,	as	
human	beings,	hardwired	for	connection.	The	brain	will	increase	that	desire	so	that	
you'll	run	after	that	person	and	try	and	get	them	to	change	their	mind,	which	
sometimes	works,	but	most	time	doesn't	work.	Even	if	it	does	work	it's	not	really	
workable	most	times.	The	other	person	doesn't	really	want	to	be	there.		

	 Our	brains	will	also	throw	us	into	these	high	alert	states	where	the	stakes	feel	as	though	
they're	just	life	and	death.	Upon	the	disappearance	of	our	lover	we	may	suddenly	find	
ourselves	in	this	heightened	state	of	terror.	We	feel	frantic,	we	feel	distress,	we	feel	like	
we'll	do	almost	anything	to	get	that	person	back	because	being	rejected	by	the	person	
we	love	will	spark	activity	in	the	brain	that's	similar	to	the	experience	of	a	cocaine	
addict,	who's	agitatedly	seeking	his	or	her	next	fix.	Love	withdrawal	mirrors	drug	
withdrawal.	Like	most	addicts,	we'll	do	almost	anything	to	reconnect	and	we	will	even	
reconnect	in	ways	that	are	destructive	if	we	can't	find	a	way	to	do	it	in	a	way	that's	
constructive.		

	 We	have	tornadoes	of	terrifying	emotions	running	through	us	in	a	breakup.	Mostly	
because	our	relationships	serve	to	regulate	our	emotions.	When	we	are	in	a	breakup	we	
get	unregulated	and	we	can	go	haywire,	all	up	and	down,	all	over	the	place.	Very	easy	to	
lose	perspective.	Plus,	we	will	often	move	into	the	sense	that	we	are	under	attack	mode	
and	we'll	go	into	fight	or	flight	or	freeze.	Psychologists	call	a	breakup	a	rupture	of	
attachment.	Because	we	feel	like	we	will	die	if	this	person	leaves	us,	which	really	is	a	
relic	from	1000	years	ago.	If	we	did	wander	away	from	our	tribe	it	was	most	certain	
death.	What	nature	will	try	and	do	is	almost	trick	us	into	staying	bonded	with	that	
person	by	tempting	us	to	form	a	negative	bond	to	replace	a	positive	one.	That's	where	
we	easily	go	from	a	soulmate	to	a	soul-hate	experience.		
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	 That	kind	of	anger	and	rage	can	make	even	the	nicest	of	us	do	these	thoughtless	things	
that	we,	later,	are	horrified	that	we	might	have	done.	We're	tempted	to	key	his	car	or	
give	all	his	suites	away	to	Goodwill,	or	these	things	that	are	just	really	designed	to	hurt	
the	one	who's	hurting	us.	If	you	look	at	it	from	the	perspective	of	nature	you	see	that	a	
negative	bond	is	actually	a	high	level	of	engagement.	It's	not	letting	go	at	all.	Hatred	is	
not	the	opposite	of	love,	indifference	is	the	opposite	of	love.	Hatred	is	the	underbelly	of	
love,	the	shadow	side	of	love.	Because	in	the	world	of	nature	a	negative	bond	is	better	
than	the	existential	crisis	of	no	bond	at	all.	It's	very	easy	for	us	to	get	stuck	in	this	
obsessive	anger	that	will	have	us	either	revenge	fantasies	or	taking	hateful	action.	That's	
the	war	of	the	roses.	Just	even	keeping	that	alive	in	our	brains.	Telling	him	off	after	you	
haven't	seen	him	in	six	months,	but	you're	driving	down	the	freeway	and	having	a	
conversation	in	your	mind.		

	 Rather	than	just	graciously	letting	go	of	the	connection,	the	brain	is	not	really	akin	to	
that.	This	is	where	the	choice	to	become	conscious,	to	take	conscious	actions,	to	be	
kind,	to	be	thoughtful,	is	actually	extraordinary.	It	is	a	choice	of	conscious	evolution.	I	
think	when	Gwyneth	Paltrow	first	talked	conscious	uncoupling	into	the	lexicon,	people	
made	fun	of	her	because	people	like	to	make	fun	of	Gwyneth.	Also,	partly	because	it	
sounded	just	so	new	age-y.	On	another	level	people	really	caught	it.	The	choice	to	stay	
awake,	to	be	honorable,	to	behave	from	our	ethics	rather	than	our	emotions.	It's	not	an	
organic	choice.	It's	not	just	go	with	the	flow.	That's	why	we	created	five	steps	to	actually	
help	us	navigate	our	way	there.	Collectively,	we	haven't	evolved	there	yet.	Inside	of	our	
happily	ever	aftermath	we	really	haven't	figured	out	how	to	do	this	better.		

	 I	think	those	of	us	who	grew	up	in	a	war	zone	of	parents	who	were	raging	at	each	other	
or	simply	those	who	are	just	on	a	conscious	path	in	life,	we're	the	ones	that	are	taking	
this	evolution	to	heart.	That's	what	you're	here	doing	today.	I	think	if	I	could	share	with	
you	from	my	heart	how	well	worth	the	effort	it	is	to	have	a	conscious	uncoupling,	
actually	in	this	moment	my	internet	went	out.	Today	has	been	quite	the	day.	I	first	got	
laryngitis	and	my	internet	went	out	half	an	hour	before	the	call	started.	It's	been	quite	a	
lot	of	hoops	to	jump	through.		

	 The	person	I	called	was	my	former	husband,	who	lives	downstairs	from	me.	I'm	actually	
standing	in	his	bedroom	talking	to	you	right	now	from	his	room.	Our	16	year	old	
daughter	is	safe.	I	think	probably	one	of	the	proudest	moments	of	my	life	was	last	week.	
I	picked	her	up	from	school.	My	former	husband	and	I,	we	decided	to	move	into	the	
same	apartment	building	because	our	daughter	needed	a	lot	of	support.	She	wasn't	
going	to	do	well	being	...	Not	having	access	to	each	of	us.	She	has	some	learning	
disabilities	and	some	mood	disorders.	She	actually	needed	us	close	to	each	other.	We	
made	a	very	healthy,	wise	decision	to	be	in	the	same	apartment	building.	She	freely	
goes	between	our	two	apartments.	Just	last	week	as	I	was	pulling	into	the	carport,	my	
former	husband's	car	was	two	cars	down.	She's	16	so	she	sometimes	goes	into	that	little	
baby	talk	space.	She	leaned	over	and	she	saw	his	car	as	we	were	pulling	in	ours.	She	
said,	"Momma	and	Dada,	our	family	is	love.	Our	family	is	love."	
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	 I	say	that	having	very	clean	boundaries	with	my	former	husband.	We	don't	have	
confusion.	We	are	not	lovers	anymore.	We	are	incredibly	respectful	and	incredibly	kind.	
There	were	many	moments	along	the	way	and	along	the	journey	where	we	made	these	
decisions	to	act	from	our	best	selves	with	each	other	and	put	one	foot	in	front	of	the	
other	to	generate	a	new	form	of	family.	That	is	worth	gold	to	me	today.	I	think	that's	
what	I'm	really	here	to	pass	on	to	you.	To	the	best	of	my	ability.		

	 There's	a	beautiful	description	of	karma	that	I	write	about	in	the	book.	It's	Ken	McClide,	
is	a	Buddhist	teacher	who	talked	about	it.	It	really	moves	me	because	it	describes	the	
conscious	uncoupling	process	so	well.	"That	every	action	that	we	take	is	like	planting	a	
seed	that	will	grow	into	a	particular	result."	More	than	cause	and	effect,	where	if	i	do	
this,	then	this	will	happen.	Karma	is	really	the	idea	that	the	actions	that	we	take,	the	
choices	that	we	make,	will	overtime	begin	to	grow	our	lives	in	a	particular	direction.	To	
not	give	into	the	temptation	of	revenge	or	ill	will,	or	even	selfish	actions.	Even	if	they're	
not	against	someone.	Where	I'm	thinking	inside	of	what's	best	for	me	and	my	agenda.	
I'm	making	decisions	from	fear,	the	most	fearful	parts	of	me.	Those	actions	are	going	to	
grow	into	bitter	fruits	that	we	and	our	children,	if	we	have	them,	will	be	forced	to	deal	
with	for	many	years	to	come.		

	 We	want	to	plant	seeds	of	forgiveness	for	ourselves	and	for	others	who	want	to	plant	
seeds	of	goodness	and	wholesome	motivation,	right	action	so	that	in	time	our	actions	
will	grow	to	be	a	cornucopia	of	riches	for	ourselves	and	for	those	that	we	love.	They	
don't	give	us	the	euphoric	high	that	revenge	can,	but	they're	not	going	to	grow	poison	
oak	in	your	backyard	either.	Instead	they're	going	to	grow,	actually	a	life	of	beauty	and	
value.		

	 I	think	the	number	one	rule	of	thumb	is	to	do	no	harm.	Sometimes	that's	the	best	that	
we	can	do.	Particularly	if	we	have	someone	who's	in	an	unconscious	space,	who	is	
forming	that	negative	bond,	who	is	devaluing	the	connection	to	get	out	and	to	try	and	
separate	without	feeling	pain,	to	just	devalue	you,	devalue	the	relationship,	attack	you,	
think	in	terms	of	their	own	self-interest.	Sometimes	the	best	we	can	do	is	just	do	no	
harm.		

	 The	goal	of	a	conscious	uncoupling	is	not	actually	the	restoration	of	justice,	the	
attainment	of	resolution.	It's	not	the	vindication	of	being	right.	The	goal	is	to	be	free.	
The	goal	is	to	move	forward	in	a	way	that	will	allow	you	to	create	happy,	healthy,	
vibrant	relationships	in	your	future,	and	a	fundamentally	good	life	that	is	abundant	and	
rich	in	relatedness	and	all	of	the	many	ways	that	we	are	wealthy	in	this	life.	In	a	
conscious	uncoupling	we	are	looking	for	opportunities	to	redirect	any	impulse	of	ill	will,	
or	that	snowballing	momentum	of	anger,	or	reactivity.	The	process	of	conscious	
uncoupling,	the	five	steps,	are	going	to	allow	you	to	do	that.	I	think	of	it	as	heroic.	I	think	
of	it	as	beautiful.		
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	 I	was	driving	the	other	day	and	I	thought,	"Wow,	some	people	get	to	be	really,	really	
proud	of	their	marriages	in	life.	I'm	proud	of	my	divorce.	It's	one	of	the	most	beautiful	
things	that	I've	ever	done."	That's	what	we're	going	to	be	sharing	with	you.	We	have	to	
start	where	you	are.	We're	going	to	start	next	week	with	step	one,	find	emotional	
freedom.	Start	to	teach	you	how	to	harness	the	energies	of	any	kind	of	dark	and	difficult	
emotions	you	might	be	going	through	and	transform	them	from	a	destructive	impulse	
into	the	constructive	drivers	of	change.		

	 Then	we're	going	to	be	moving	into	step	two	the	following	week,	reclaim	your	power	
and	your	life.	This	is	where	we're	going	to	really	dive	deep	into	letting	go	of	being	a	
victim	and	helping	you	to	shift	your	perspective	away	from	blaming	and	shaming.	Even	if	
you're	victim	of	yourself.	If	you're	mad	at	yourself,	which	I	know	that	some	of	you	are.	
We're	going	to	help	you	to	take	personal	responsibility	in	a	way	that's	going	to	liberate	
you.	To	grow	and	develop	yourself	in	a	way	that	you	can	become	confident	that	you	
could	never	make	these	same	mistakes	again.		

	 In	step	three,	break	the	pattern	and	heal	your	heart.	You're	going	to	be	supported	to	
start	the	connect	the	dots	between	how	the	dynamic	was	in	your	relationship	and	what	
happened	to	you	in	your	early	childhood.	So	that	you	can	finally	graduate	from	that	
story	forever	and	put	it	to	rest.	So	that	you	can	be	free	to	love	from	an	adult	center,	
from	a	place	within	you	that	is	healthy	and	wholesome.		

	 In	number	four	we're	going	to	be	talking	about	how	you	can	become,	what	I	call,	a	love	
alchemist.	Where	you	can	experience	yourself	as	being	capable	of	generating	a	much	
more	positive	future	for	yourself	and	others	no	matter	how	hard	things	have	been	until	
now.	This	is	where	you	can	start	to	make	choices	and	actions	that	promise	to	graduate	
you	from	the	dynamics	between	yourself	and	your	former	partner.	You	start	to	show	up	
in	your	authentic	power	and	your	authentic	value.	That's	going	to	allow	the	emergence	
of	this	healthy	new	form	the	relationship	has	the	potential	to	take.	Even	if	that's	how	
you	choose	to	hold	someone	in	your	consciousness.	For	some	of	you,	you're	not	going	
to	actually	have	that	person	in	your	life.	You're	not	going	to	choose	to	have	them	in	your	
life.	That's	fine,	but	on	some	level	relationships	never	end.	You	need	to	come	to	a	place	
of	peace	with	that	person,	so	you're	complete	with	the	relationship.	Until	you're	
complete	within	yourself,	even	if	you	never	see	that	person,	they'll	be	alive	for	you.	It	
will	be	festering,	it	will	be	a	wound	that	doesn't	heal.		

	 Then,	finally	in	the	fifth	and	final	step	of	conscious	uncoupling,	create	your	happy	even	
after	life.	You're	going	to	be	supported	to	make	wise,	healthy,	and	very	life	affirming	
decisions	as	you	take	on	the	task	of	reinventing	your	life	and	setting	up	these	vital	new	
structures	that	will	allow	everyone	to	flourish	and	to	thrive	in	the	aftermath	of	this	
transition.	Which	is	what	I	was	starting	to	allude	to	before.	What	my	former	husband	
and	I	chose	to	do	was	specific	to	us	and	specific	to	our	situation	with	our	daughter.	
Because	we	were	clear	with	each	other	we	could	think	together,	"What's	going	to	be	in	
her	best	interest?	How	can	we	make	this	work?"	I'm	so	proud	of	our	daughter	because	
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she's	thriving.	She's	doing	so	well.	A	lot	of	us	think	that	sometimes	we're	afraid	that	
divorce	is	going	to	damage	your	children.	Studies	show	that	it's	not	the	divorce,	it's	the	
animosity	and	anger	between	the	parents	that's	festering	in	the	background.	Even	if	
they're	polite	to	each	other,	it's	the	lack	of	kindness	and	related	to	the	connection.	It's	
the	lack	of	completion.		

	 Coming	into	this	course	is	one	of	the	best	things	that	you	will	ever	do.	It's	one	of	the	
most	beautiful	things	that	you	will	ever	do.	I	want	to	leave	us	with	a	final	distinction	
tonight	that	I	think	is	really	beautiful.	Breakups	really	are,	I	think,	one	of	the	most	
traumatic	things	that	any	of	us	are	really	ever	going	to	go	through.	We're	going	to	talk	
about	that	a	little	bit	more	next	week.	I	think	that	many	of	us	are	familiar	with	post	
traumatic	stress	syndrome	and	maybe	you	might	even	be	experiencing	some	of	the	
symptoms;	sleeplessness,	repeatedly	thinking	about	the	breakup,	feeling	a	sense	of	
vigilance	and	danger,	you're	on	high	alert,	you	might	be	avoiding	reminders	about	the	
breakup	or	the	relationship.	For	example,	you	might	not	be	listening	to	music	if	you	
were	both	music	lovers	and	shared	that.	You	might	even	be	having	depression	or	
physical	pain.		

	 We're	experiencing	some	of	the	symptoms	of	trauma.	I	would	expect	that	the	majority	
of	us	would	organically	begin	to	diminish	some	of	those	acute	symptoms	over	time.	I	
think	that's	what	people	mean	when	they	say,	"that	time	will	take	care	of	a	broken	
heart,"	which	I	think	it	was	Susan	before.	I	can't	remember	if	it	was	Kathleen	or	Susan	
was	saying,	that	they	really	loved	the	analogy	of,	we	would	never	just	let	our	leg	that	
had	been	broken,	heal	of	its	own	accord	unless	we	didn't	mind	it	healing	a	little	too	
crooked.	If	we	let	the	heart	heal	of	its	own	accord	it's	going	to	heal	a	little	too	defended	
or	a	little	too	easily	bruised	moving	forward.	A	little	upside	down	and	inside	out	in	a	way	
that's	going	to	handicap	us	in	our	ability	to	love	and	be	loved	moving	forward.		

	 Most	of	us	will	diminish	these	acute	symptoms.	What	I've	been	very	aware	of	if	this	new	
phenomenon	that's	lesser	known,	but	I	think	...	I	would	even	say	more	important	in	
some	ways	than	the	post	traumatic	stress	symptoms.	That's	what's	called	post	traumatic	
growth.	Post	traumatic	growth	refers	to	positive	psychological	changes	that	are	
experienced	as	a	result	of	adversity	in	order	to	rise	to	a	higher	level	of	functioning.	
Everything	that	you	might	have	thought	about	life,	that	you	thought	was	predictable,	
that	you	thought	you	knew	about	life,	might	actually	be	upside	down	and	inside	out.	We	
call	that	a	schema	fracture,	which	is	what	happens	in	our	psyches	with	what's	occurring	
in	our	world	is	beyond	what	our	psyches	have	the	ability	to	integrate.		

	 The	good	news	about	that,	though,	is	when	you've	had	that	kind	of	a	big	trauma	you	
have	this	sense	of	being	broken	open.	It's	actually	a	once	in	a	lifetime	experience	to	
transform	at	the	deepest	level.	There's	all	this	research	now	that's	pointing	to	post	
traumatic	growth	that	brings	growth	in	three	specific	areas.	One	is	a	transformation	in	
your	own	self	sense.	If	you've	been	living	in	a	way	where	you've	been	dimmed	down	or	
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smaller	than	you	are,	or	you've	had	a	lot	of	insecurity	or	self-doubt,	you	have	a	way	of	
awakening	to	the	truth	of	your	value	like	you	never	have	before,	this	moment.		

	 Another	area	of	complete	transformation	in	how	you	show	up	with	other	people.	This	is	
where	you	get	to	leave	behind	people	pleasing.	You	leave	behind	codependent	patterns.	
You	leave	behind	being	other	defined.	You	start	to	own	your	power	in	relationships.	You	
start	showing	up	authentically.	That's	what's	possible	here.		

	 Another	way	is	to	transform	your	relationship	with	life.	People	who	come	through	this	
deep	relational	trauma	tend	to	talk	about	having	a	lot	more	compassion	on	the	suffering	
of	others.	We	come	through	as	kinder	people.	Deeper	people.	More	present	people.	
They	understand	the	value	of	reaching	out	to	others	and	being	tender	and	being	present	
and	available,	when	other	people	are	going	through	a	difficult	time.	In	a	way	they	
become	much	more	radically	alive	in	all	of	their	relationships	and	appreciate	love	at	the	
deepest	level	in	all	of	its	forms.	You	have	an	opportunity	to	transform	and	to	become	
the	best	of	you,	the	best	version	of	you.	I	always	like	to	say,	if	you	feel	like	you	lost	to	
the	person	who	is	the	one	person	in	this	world	who	was	a	fit	for	you,	then	I	encourage	
you	to	outgrow	the	you	that	you	were	in	that	relationship.	To	make	the	decision	to	
become	this	more	vibrant	version	of	yourself,	this	more	awake	version	of	yourself,	this	
more	mature	version	of	yourself.	The	version	of	you	that	no	longer	even	be	interested	in	
that	relationship	if	you	met	that	person	now.		Post	traumatic	growth.		

	 I	want	to	end	this	part	of	our	conversation.	I	have	a	few	housekeeping	things	to	tell	you	
before	we	move	into	the	next	portion	of	our	call.	Before	we	go	there	I	just	want	to	end	
by	doing	the	simple	visioning	with	you.	I	want	to	invite	you	to	just,	again,	close	your	
eyes	for	a	moment.	Put	your	hand	on	your	heart	and	take	a	deep	breath.	You	could	
breathe	all	the	way	down	into	your	hips.	Just	imaging	yourself	out	into	the	future.	
Extending	your	awareness	six	weeks	out	to	the	end	of	this	course.	I	want	you	to	image	
that	you	can	breathe	freely.	That	your	heart	is	lighter.	That	you're	missing	the	kind	of	
heaviness	that	you've	been	walking	around	with.	I	want	you	to	image	that	you're	
walking	down	the	street	and	you	notice	that	there's	a	lightness	in	your	step,	a	certain	
buoyancy.	That	you're	glad	to	be	outside	with	the	sun	on	your	face.	That	you	feel	a	
sense	of	peace	inside.		

	 I	want	you	to	imagine	that	in	six	weeks	from	now	you	will	have	a	new	kind	of	self-
confidence	that	comes	from	knowing	that	you	will	never	again	make	the	same	mistakes.	
You	will	never	again	throw	yourself	under	the	business	in	quite	the	same	way.	You	will	
feel	a	sense	of	compassion	for	yourself	and	for	your	former	partner.	You	will	feel	
genuine	appreciation	for	your	relationship	and	all	that	you	learned	and	gained	in	that	
connection.	I	want	you	to	imagine	even	one	year	out	that	you	have	new	friends,	that	
you	are	happy	and	content,	and	that	you	are	open	and	delighted	by	life.	Maybe	you	
have	a	new	love	interest	on	the	horizon,	but	either	way	you're	content.	You	feel	strong	
inside	yourself.	You	feel	centered.	You	trust	yourself	to	make	wise	decisions.		
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	 Now	I	want	you	to	just	imagine	five	years	out.	Where	you	can	look	back	and	see	that	
this	breakup	is	a	distant	memory.	That	you	can	look	upon	it	as	a	defining	moment	in	
your	own	transformation.	A	turning	point	in	your	development.	The	moment	in	your	life	
where	you	put	your	own	healing	and	your	heart	repair	first	and	foremost	by	being	
willing	to	face	things	about	yourself	that	you'd	never	been	able	to	see	before,	by	being	
willing	to	own	your	power	in	a	way	that	you	had	never	done	before,	by	being	willing	to	
claim	your	authenticity	and	your	truth	and	your	own	authentic	purpose	and	life	path	in	
a	way	that	you've	never	done	before.		I	want	you	to	imagine	that	you	are	doing	what	
you	love	with	people	that	you	love,	who	love	you	back.	That	you	are	happy	and	that	you	
are	free.	For	this,	we	are	so	grateful.	We	claim	this	future.	We	call	it	good	and	very	
good.	Together	we	all	say	amen.		

	 All	right	everyone.	That	is	a	wrap	on	the	first	portion	of	our	class.	In	just	a	few	moments	
we	are	going	to	be	moving	into	the	community	engagement	portion	of	our	call.	I	did	tell	
you	that	there	were	just	a	few	housekeeping	items.	I	just	want	to	give	you	a	heads	up	
that	you're	going	to	be	getting	an	email,	which	allows	you	access	to	a	private	small	
group	on	our	online	healing	community.	Each	of	these	groups	has	about	...	I	think	
there's	about	30	to	40	people	in	each	of	them.	That's	going	to	give	you	an	opportunity	
to	really	get	to	know	each	other.	The	rest	of	the	people	in	the	class	cannot	read	what	
you're	posting.	What	you're	posting	is	private	to	your	small	group.	You	will	have	a	senior	
coach	in	charge	of	your	group	who	is	there	to	mentor	you	and	guide	you	and	support	
you	and	be	your	cheerleader.		

	 Also,	tomorrow	you're	going	to	be	waking	up	to	your	very	first	heal	your	heart	daily	
message	from	me.	It's	going	to	be	every	day.	It	will	arrive	in	your	inbox.	We're	sending	it	
at	midnight	Pacific	Time.	For	those	of	you	who	live	in	timezones	where	that's	actually	
too	late	for	you	to	have	it	as	your	morning	practice	...	I	think	those	of	you	in	the	United	
Arab	Emirates,	that	might	be	so	for	you.	It's	I	think,	ten	o'clock	in	the	morning	your	time	
the	next	day.	We're	going	to	be	posting	those	on	the	online	healing	community	the	
night	before.	If	you	want	to	listen	to	it	earlier	just	go	onto	the	online	healing	
community.	It	will	be	there.	All	of	you	will	be	getting	that	in	your	inbox	each	day.	It's	me	
giving	you	some	guidance	for	the	day	on	what	to	focus	on.	It's	about	eight	to	ten	
minutes.	Then	you	have	a	practice	that's	written.	You	have	a	healing	power	statement	
and	a	self	care	suggestion	for	the	day.		

	 Also,	your	first	recreate	your	life	support	circle	begins	this	Wednesday	at	five	o'clock.	It	
will	happen	for	one	hour.	The	next	one	is	on	Friday	morning.	Go	onto	this	get	it	started	
section	of	our	online	healing	community	to	find	out	how	to	get	there.	I	know	that	many	
of	you	have	purchased	your	conscious	uncoupling	book.	That's	awesome.	It	is	the	
textbook	for	the	class.	However,	there's	a	lot	of	exercises	and	practices	in	the	class.	You	
do	not	need	to	do	those	because	we	are	doing	it	together	in	our	class	and	then	in	our	
daily	heal	your	heart	messages.	You	can	read	as	we're	going	through.	This	conversation	
this	week	was	a	lot	of	the	main	ideas	in	part	one	of	the	book.	As	of	next	Monday	we're	
moving	into	the	part	two	of	the	book,	which	is	going	to	be	where	you'll	be	taking	one	of	
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the	chapters	for	each	step.	You'll	read	find	emotional	freedom,	which	is	step	one	next	
week.	The	next	one	you'll	see	is	step	two,	reclaim	your	power	in	your	life.	You're	going	
to	be	reading	along.		

	 You	do	not	have	to	read	every	single	word.	A	lot	of	what	you're	doing	here	is	our	focus.	
It	becomes	more	immediate	and	more	personal	as	we're	able	to	connect	with	each	
other	and	do	it	in	community	with	each	other.	Also,	I	wanted	to	give	you	a	heads	up	that	
we	are	adding	a	finale	bonus	call	on	the	24th	of	April.	You	have	one	extra	call	that	we're	
giving	to	you.	It's	really	a	seven	week	course	as	opposed	to	a	six	week	course.	In	the	
finale	bonus	call	on	the	24th	of	April,	we're	going	to	just	be	integrating	your	learning	
and	talking	about	next	steps	for	those	of	you	who	might	wish	to	continue	your	journey	
with	us.		

	 Okay	everyone.	I	apologize	for	going	over	by	a	few	minutes.	We	are	going	to	take	a	two	
minute	body	break.	The	next	portion	of	the	call	is	not	mandatory,	but	we	certainly	invite	
you	to	stay	on	the	line	so	you	could	engage	directly	with	each	other	to	share	what	is	
opening	up	for	you	in	tonight's	call.	What	we	like	to	do	is	just	unmute	the	lines	to	say	
goodbye	to	those	who	need	to	leave.	Then	we'll	give	you	a	couple	of	minutes	where	you	
can	go	get	a	glass	of	water	or	get	something	to	eat.	Then	you	can	come	back.	For	those	
of	you	who	are	listening	on	the	webcast,	if	you'd	like	to	participate	and	connect	with	
your	peers	you	do	need	to	call	in	on	the	phone.	You	need	to	be	on	the	phone	for	this	
portion.	You're	welcome	to	stay	and	listen	so	you	can	hear	the	sharing	of	other	people,	
but	there	will	be	times	where	people	are	in	breakup	groups	that	might	be	a	time	that	
you	want	to	actually	journal	as	opposed	to	actually	be	on	the	line	talking	to	people.	I	did	
want	to	give	you	a	heads	up	if	you'd	like	to	participate,	now	is	a	good	time	to	dial	in.		

	 With	that,	let's	just	unmute	the	lines	and	say	goodbye	to	those	who	need	to	leave.	We'll	
be	back	in	a	couple	minutes.		

All:	 Bye,	bye	everyone.		

Speaker	6:	 Hello?	

All:	 Bye	everybody.		

	

	


